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DRWC ANNUAL BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING
JANUARY 25, 2013

A meeting of the Board of Directors of the Delaware River Waterfront Corporation was held on Friday, January 25, 2013 at 8:30 a.m. at the office of the DRWC pursuant to notice duly given under the Corporation’s By-Laws and the Pennsylvania Sunshine Act.

Attending:  Jay Goldstein, Alan Greenberger, Bill Hankowsky, Michael Hauptman, Alan Hoffmann, Gary Jastrzab, Marilyn Jordan Taylor, Bill Miller, Donn Scott, Bill Wilson, Diane Dalto Woosnam, Ellen Yin, Mario Zacharjasz

Also attending:  Tom Corcoran, Rinku Modi, Joe Forkin, Elizabeth Woods, Karen Thompson, Sean Campbell, Jodie Milkman, Gina DiBiase, Angela Sabatine, Lavelle Young, David Perri (from Deputy Mayor of Transportations office)

Chairman Scott welcomed the board to the annual meeting and congratulated the board and staff on the accomplishments of DRWC over the past year, and referred the directors to the Year 4 report which was distributed at the meeting.

Tom Corcoran welcomed David Perri from the Deputy Mayor for Transportation’s office. Mr. Perri will be Rina Cutler’s permanent designee on the board when she is unavailable for meetings.

Donn Scott informed the board that he was in receipt of letters from Mayor Nutter reappointing certain directors for 2 year terms.  They are:  Donn Scott (Chair), Ellen Yin, Jay Goldstein, Bill Miller, Diane Dalto Woosnam and Alan Hoffmann. 

Mr. Scott then appointed officers for the coming year: Jay Goldstein (Vice Chair & Treasurer) and Alan Greenberger (Secretary).  He also reappointed the five-member Executive Committee:  Donn Scott, Jay Goldstein, Alan Greenberger, Marilyn Jordan Taylor and Ellen Yin, who serves as designee on the Executive Committee for Gary Jastrzab.

Rinku Modi presented the financial statements for FY ending December 31, 2012 making special note that there was a $15,000 surplus and that last year had a deficit of $15,000. 

Joe Forkin presented the capital budget.  In response to a question from Mr. Goldstein, Mr. Forkin stated that all capital projects are currently within budget.

Marilyn Jordan Taylor presented the Planning Committee Report.  She stated that the Design Review Committee (Mario Zacharjasz & Michael Hauptman) had a productive initial meeting with Michael Samschick, and reviewed his proposal for a Phase 1 mixed use development project in the old Ajax building at the corner of Frankford and Delaware Ave.

She also stated that a RFP was being released today for design services in conjunction with the redevelopment of Penn’s Landing as proposed in the master plan.  The purpose of this contract when awarded will be to test the feasibility of that scheme, including concept design as well as structural, civil, and traffic engineering. The scope of services will also include refining the building program for both the Market Street site as well as the Penn’s Landing basin. The contract will be funded by the William Penn Foundation grant.

Alan Greenberger stated that he has been working with Councilman Squilla, Planning Commission staff and DRWC staff regarding the draft zoning overlay for the Central Delaware, with the goal of incorporating into that document the key principles of the master plan.

Mr. Corcoran added that the zoning overlay is the last piece of three land use controls needed to move the waterfront forward, the first two being the adoption of the master plan and City Council’s approval of the citywide setback ordinance. He then congratulated Gary Jastrzab and Planning Commission staff for the award they received from the American Planning Association for Philadelphia’s integrated planning and zoning process.

Diane Dalto Woosnam reported on the 2012 programming and thanked Jodie Milkman and the staff for a successful year of events. Ms. Woosnam added that the BCRR had been doing well in spite of the rainy weather and that New Year’s Eve was a spectacular success in conjunction with the Camden waterfront. She also stated that plans are now underway for the 2013 and 2014 programming seasons.

Bill Miller gave the report of the Communications Committee.  He stated that a new website is currently under construction and that various stakeholders groups have met to provide input as to how to make the new website most informative.  He stated that the Year 4 Report tells the story of the accomplishments over the past year and gives an update on those projects now under development.

Bill Wilson reported on the EOP Oversight Committee and stated that the target of 25% has been met for minority business enterprise inclusion, noting that DRWC is hoping to get closer to the 30% participation over the next year.  Joe Forkin added that payments being made by vendors who have not yet submitted their minority certifications are receiving notice that no further payments will be submitted until the appropriate documentation has received by DRWC.  

Ellen Yin reminded the board of the Ethics policy and that any potential conflict of interest requires written notice to the board (or oral notice if time does not allow) before any actions are taken that require the Ethics Board committee’s approval.

Bill Hankowsky reported on the Real Estate Committee, stating that the members have been meeting monthly for the past 4 months.  He stated that the activity level has picked up and that the Committee will be updating the board as to the status of various projects under review.

Tom Corcoran reported that Philadelphia Live Arts and Fringe Festival (now renamed Fringe Arts) has started redevelopment of the old fire pumping station at Columbus Boulevard and Race Street.  He stated that DRWC has contributed $175,000 to the project in exchange for use of their restroom facilities by visitors to the Race St. Pier.  Philly Live Arts had a threshold requirement of funds to be raised before they could start, and DRWC’s contribution covered the shortage.  Mr. Corcoran explained that the facility when completed will include a flexible, 250-seat theater; an indoor restaurant; a seasonal outdoor café; as well as office space for the organization.  Jodie Milkman added that on February 25th at 10:00 a.m. there will be a groundbreaking ceremony for this transformation.  

Mr. Corcoran also stated that Fringe Arts’ annual fund raiser-Feastival-will take place in Pier 9 for the third consecutive year on Thursday, September 12th.

Ellen Yin informed the board that Old City was included in the Top 10 artistic neighborhoods in the country by Art Place. 
 
Lizzie Woods explained the scope of the Penn St. Trail project. Joe Forkin explained that 7 bids had been received for the project, and that AP Construction was the lowest responsible bidder. He then presented a resolution authorizing DRWC staff to negotiate and enter into a contract with AP Construction, Inc. in the amount of $1,550,000 to build the Penn St. Trail consistent with DRWC’s bid documents and specifications.  A motion was made, seconded and approved.

In response to a question from Donn Scott, Mr. Forkin stated that DRWC will not be responsible for security along the trail but will provide maintenance services.

Karen Thompson reported on the progress of the Spring Garden Connector project.  She stated that a RFP was issued and that the RBA was awarded the contract and that the Planning Committee will meet on February 11th with the entire team, including lighting specialists, to discuss the goals for the project and the associated scope of services.

Lizzie Woods informed the board that design is underway for the Pier 53 park. The project consultants-Applied Ecological Services-has also had several productive meetings with the Army Corps of Engineers and PADEP to identify the permits that will be required to build the improvements.  

Lizzie Woods added that plans for additional improvements to the southern multi-use trail (from Washington Ave. to Pier 70 Blvd.) are now being formulated.  These improvements will include the removal of invasive species vegetation to provide wide vistas of the river, additional plantings and railings, as well as two locations that will be developed for picnic areas and passive enjoyment of the river.

Mr. Scott then opened the meeting to public comment.  There being no public comment, the board then went into executive session.

The board came out of executive session and the meeting was adjourned.









